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Special Points of  

Interest  
¶ To see this newsletter in color, 

visit the Latimore Township  

website at www.latimore.org 

 

¶ Page three contains the  history 

of Deardorffõs Mill. 

 

¶ The township website  now has 

a high quality interactive aerial 

map of Latimore Twp. On the 

main page of Latimore.org, click 

on the picture that looks like 

this:  What is a zoning ordinance? Sim-

ply put, it is a set of rules and regulations 

that divide a township into zones or areas 

where different uses can take place. It is 

formulated from a comprehensive plan 

that sets forth the phi-

losophy of the township. 

The comprehensive plan,  

zoning ordinance, zoning 

map, and land and sub-

division ordinance are 

the governing tools for 

land use.  

 You are probably 

aware that developers, 

at an alarming rate, are 

swallowing up our open  

spaces. You may not 

think about it too much until a develop-

ment, trailer court, or factory farm goes in 

beside your house. Most likely, if this 

would happen, you would be concerned 

about your water, traffic, taxes, and your 

quality of life in general. The first thing 

you would ask is how did this happen and 

what can I do to stop it.  

 Usually by the time you realize 

what is going on, the developer has dotted 

all the I's and crossed all the T's and you 

have to live with it or move. Your current 

supervisors are dedicated to protecting 

you and your homes so that this does not 

happen. This is not easy and it takes 

courage, understanding, and experience 

to protect our township. Developers are 

coming up from Mary-

land where it is very 

expensive for people to 

live and buy homes. For-

tunately, Latimore 

Township has had an 

ordinance in place since 

1987. With all the new 

rules and regulations in 

the Pennsylvania Mu-

nicipalities Planning 

Code, however, Lati-

moreõs Zoning Ordi-

nance needs to be constantly reviewed.  

   Developers have lawyers that specialize 

in trying to break or void township ordi-

nances. Once the developers leave, we 

are stuck with the price tag for more 

schools, increased services, and higher 

taxes. Many people are on fixed incomes 

and with costs escalating, the last thing 

any of us need is more money coming out 

of our pockets.  

 An ordinance must provide for 

Supervisorsô Comments  
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Our township zoning ordinance and how it protects your quality of life.  



News From Lake Meade  
 Spring has arrived 

and weõre gearing up for 

another great season of 

boating, fishing, swimming, 

and all the other fun activi-

ties that are associated with 

life in a lake community.  

But this spring we were re-

minded that we should al-

ways be proactive in protect-

ing the lake, which is our 

most important asset.  This 

reminder came in the form 

of news that one of Pennsyl-

vaniaõs inland lakes, Lake 

Edinboro, was found to be 

infested with Zebra Mussels.  

I wonõt go into all the techni-

cal details here but suffice it 

to say that these tiny organisms 

can have a devastating effect on the 

health of a lake like ours.  There-

fore, in an attempt to think ahead 

and take action before a problem 

actually arises, we are contemplat-

ing the possibility of putting quar-

antine on all boats coming into 

Lake Meade.  All incoming boats 

would be kept out of the water and in 

a dry location for a specified time 

period of approximately 7 to 10 days.  

This would assure that any Zebra 

Mussels or larva, if present, would 

not survive since they can only live 

up to five days out of water.  Such 

Regional Police Department  
 Since the beginning of 

2005, the Latimore/York Springs 

Police Department has handled a 

total of    241 incidents including 

129 citations and 12 traffic acci-

dents. For all of 2004, the Police 

Department handled approximately 

30% more incidents as compared to 

the previous year. According to in-

formation provided by Police Chief 

Hansen, the 30% increase can be 

attributed to additional acts of van-

dalism and theft.    

 Our Police Chief, Andy 

Hansen, has recently submitted all 

the paper work necessary to obtain 

a new grant which is issued 

through  the Pennsylvania Depart-

ment of  Community and Eco-

nomic Development Shared Munici-

pal Services Program.   If awarded, 

our department will use the money 

to purchase digital cameras and  a 

new speed detection unit called 

Enrad.  Due to Chief Hansenõs hard 

work, our police department has 

obtained grants in recent years to-

taling more than $12,000 ð we 

greatly appreciate Chief Hansenõs 

time and effort. These grants save 

our Police Department substantial 

sums of money and allow us to obtain 

equipment and technology that we 

normally would be unable to obtain.  

 A special thanks to Latimore 

Township for purchasing Adams 

County Crime Stoppers signs that 

have been placed throughout the 

Township.   These signs have details 

regarding rewards for information 

for crime solving along with a tele-

phone number to call.   If anyone has 

information about a crime, please 

call the Police Department or Crime 

Stoppers.   

 Our Police Department has 

an active Community Crime Watch 

program. If you are interested or 

have any questions concerning this 

program, please call the department 

at 528-4121. 

 

Michael McHugh  

Police Commissioner  

action may seem like an unnecessary 

precaution, but the alternative could 

be disastrous to the lake.  

 This past month, we enjoyed 

a great annual meeting and were 

honored by the presence of all three 

of our Latimore Township Supervi-

sors, Dan Worley, Larry 

Dost, and Woody Myers.  

 Have a happy 

spring and enjoy a great 

summer.  

 

Gerald Strek  
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 More than half of the town-

shipõs budget goes toward road and 

bridge maintenance and we try 

hard to make those dollars stretch 

as far as possible. We do our best to 

let you know when there is road-

work near your house and try to 

respond as soon as possible to your 

comments and concerns.  The fol-

lowing is a summary of what has 

been done and what we plan to do 

in 2005.  

 We developed a five-year 

road plan several years ago and 

have continually upgraded it as 

projects are finished. We have 42 

miles of township roads to repair 

and maintain. Three major arteries 

have been motor paved within the 

last few years: the upper end of  

County Line Road beginning at the 

intersection of New U.S. 15 and 

County Line Road, Pondtown Road, 

and Peakview Road. In addition, 

over twenty miles of tar and chip 

have been done. Much preparation 

goes into each road before a new 

surface is applied. Side gutters and 

new culverts are necessary in order 

to channel the water away from the 

roads. We have nine bridges to 

maintain and repair. Of these, only 

one remains, the upper end of 

Townhill Rd, for which we are cur-

rently in the process of obtaining 

permits.  

Road Department  

(Continued on page 5)  



ISSUE VI I LATIMORE TOWNSHIP PAGE 3 

The History of Deardorffôs Mill 

 In 1773, Isaac Deardorff built a dam across Latimore Creek 

and farther downstream constructed a mill with an overshot wheel.  A 

headrace connected the dam to the mill.  The mill started operating in 

1773.  About a year later, Isaac was appointed a tax collector in Mona-

ghan Township, York County. By 1780, wagon loads of flour were sent 

to soldiers stationed at Carlisle. Isacc built a one room log cabin and 

then, in 1786, built a new red sandstone house.  Isaac used the new 

house as an inn and he moved the log cabin, with its walk -in fireplace 

and exterior Dutch oven,  near the larger house.  

 In 1800, when Adams County was formed, the county built a 

road from Deardorffõs mill to Gettysburg (now Old Route 15).  Also 

passing by the mill was the Old Baltimore Pike (now Baltimore Road).  

At one point, the mill site included a blacksmith shop, a creamery, a 

barn, and the mill.  The mill dam was used for an oil mill, a grist mill, 

and a saw mill.  

 After Isaac Deardorff passed away in 1823, his son, George 

Deardorff, inherited 285 acres including the mill complex. George oper-

ated the mill until his death in 1854. Georgeõs wife, Margaret, and his 

son, George Jr., continued to operate the mill. George Jr. operated the 

mill until his death in 1916.  

 By 1920, the road built in 1800 was improved and it became 

US Route 15 (now Old Route 15).  The covered bridge across Latimore 

Creek was replaced by a concrete bridge still used today. In the 1920s, 

George, Jr.õs widow sold the water rights to the mill race to the Penn-

sylvania Department of Transportation for $25 and the overshot water 

wheel that had been turning since 

1773 came to a halt.  

 In 1928, Chester B. 

Worley purchased the mill and 

surrounding acreage from George, 

Jr.õs widow. He maintained the 

area, but the mill deteriorated 

and become dangerous and it had 

to be dismantled in 1937. In 1983, 

Arthur and Mary Wolfe purchased 

the mill area and are the current 

owners of the house and mill site.  

Information provided by Mary & Arthur Wolfe  

The foundation of the mill which 

remains today.  

The Old Baltimore Pike (now Baltimore 

Road) crossed Latimore Creek and went by 

the mill.  

The mill was located across from the red 

sandstone house that Isaac Deardorff built 

in 1786.  The house still stands today.  


